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Dr. Homero Máximo Bibiloni

President

Administrative Tribunal of the OAS

Dear Dr. Bibiloni:


 I have the pleasure to write to you regarding your most recent note, of July 20, to the Secretary General, as well as my presentation to the Permanent Council at its regular meeting held on June 14, 2017, which included as an agenda item “Request by the President of the Administrative Tribunal of the Organization: 

· Note from the President of the Administrative Tribunal of the OAS remitting Resolution 390 regarding the suspension of this organ’s jurisdictional functions as of June 1, 2017, CP/INF.7738/17
· Note from the President of the Administrative Tribunal of the OAS requesting the floor at the next regular meeting of the Permanent Council in order to report to the member states on the critical state of the Tribunal. CP/INF.7740/17”
In that regard, I would like to make certain points in reply to your most recent communication, as well as those previously sent.
At the outset, I wish to underscore the importance attached by the OAS General Secretariat to the Administrative Tribunal (TRIBAD) as the organ tasked with dispensing justice.  The significance of TRIBAD for the Organization of American States has been evident since TRIBAD was created by General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 35 (I-O/71), of April 22, 1971.  In addition to its Statute, TRIBAD is governed by the following principles:  (i) as the supreme organ of the Organization of American States, the General Assembly has the final authority to determine the scope and meaning of its own resolutions as it applies them; (ii) the Administrative Tribunal, like all other organs of the Organization, is subordinate to the General Assembly.
As the organ responsible for adjudicating internal disputes based on justice and equity, the Tribunal constitutes a fundamental instrument for preserving guarantees, and is of special relevance for the member states, the General Secretariat, the General Secretariat staff, and the Staff Association of the OAS General Secretariat.  At the same time, it provides highly valuable elements of legal, economic, and financial certainty, as well as jurisdictional guarantees.
Moreover, TRIBAD is fundamental in efforts to promote rights and for the proper administrative operation of the Organization, a role it has performed with professionalism and adherence to the law, mindful that it was created to contribute to guaranteeing compliance with the norms governing the performance of the General Secretariat and its staff members.

Given TRIBAD’s importance to the General Secretariat, it has made and will continue to make different efforts to address the needs of the members of this organ and to strengthen and preserve its role.  Efforts to be mentioned include:

a.
Physical space:  More suitable space has been obtained—requested from the Executive Secretariat for Integral Development—to enable the judges to meet in the best possible conditions during their visits to headquarters each year.

b. Tribunal secretariat services:  The continuity of Administrative Tribunal secretariat services has been ensured.  We are aware of the proposed modification to the Rules of Procedure of TRIBAD for the selection of the Secretary of TRIBAD, presented to the Permanent Council.  This proposal must be consistent with the General Standards of the Organization and allow for a competitive process that yields a slate of three candidates for presentation to the Secretary General. It is important to recall that the Secretary General then designates the Secretary of the Tribunal, as established in Article 113 of the Charter of the OAS—an article of mandatory compliance that may not be circumvented through proposed modifications of statutes.  Neither can we fail to mention that at present, the Secretary of TRIBAD fulfills her functions on a half-time basis, and for the balance of the time, fulfills functions in the Secretariat for Rights and Equity.  This aspect is recognized by the Staff Association as a potential conflict of interest, and indicates that the current workload does not constitute full-time work.
c. Tribunal consultancy services:  The performance contract (CPR) of the consultant who fulfills support functions for the Tribunal has been maintained at all times.  As the member states are aware, austerity and shortfalls of financial resources have affected the capability of the Organization to offer a better form of contracting to those now working as CPRs. In that regard, the General Secretariat has informed Dr Bibiloni that analysis is under way of a comprehensive solution for this group, which will be presented in due course.  This makes it impracticable and ill-advised to take partial decisions with regard to specific cases that could ultimately impact the general process and become privileges for specific staff members.
d. Allocation of additional resources to the Tribunal:  the General Secretariat has made major efforts to meet the needs for the operation of the Administrative Tribunal. The OAS has had to make budgetary cutbacks that have implied additional effort by the areas, which has taken the form of additional work by staff members in every division.  This situation, however, has not impacted the human resources of TRIBAD, which have remained the same as in 2016 (one Secretary and one consultant), it being one of the few areas that did not have to reduce personnel. It should be noted that, on learning of TRIBAD’s financial difficulties, the Secretary General himself ordered the deposit of 100% of its budget in the first semester of the year (contrary to the usual administrative practice of depositing the allocation in stages) and of additional reinforcements, the last in the amount of USD9,500. All this effort must be understood in a context where TRIBAD has no pending cases before it.  The prevailing context of austerity and general budgetary reduction has meant that it is not always possible to accede to the requests of the President of TRIBAD. 

In view of the foregoing, I would like once again to indicate that the General Secretariat of the OAS does not have additional resources to allocate to TRIBAD in the second semester of the year and that it has already given TRIBAD more resources than budgeted and approved by the states parties for 2017. Beyond the requests made, I again reiterate that the OAS General Secretariat does not owe TRIBAD resources for the remainder of 2017.

Nonetheless, the General Secretariat reiterates that should new cases be brought before TRIBAD, it will have the necessary resources.

The General Secretariat also recognizes that the honoraria established for the members of TRIBAD are very low and not comparable with those of administrative tribunals of other international organizations, such as the World Bank or the International Monetary Fund.
e. Support in activities and meetings: Many working meetings were held with TRIBAD to address different aspects of the work of this organ, among which I point to the Dialogue of Labor Dispute Resolution Mechanisms: A Forum on Institutional Management Quality, attended by representatives of different areas, including staff members of the Department of Human Resources and of the Staff Committee, the Department of Legal Affairs, the Office of the Inspector General, and the Ombudsperson. Our doors have always been open and we would like a positive and smooth working relationship between the General Secretariat and TRIBAD to be maintained.

All of the foregoing make evident that the General Secretariat has fulfilled its obligation to guarantee a context in which the Administrative Tribunal is able to fulfill its functions.  In its relations with the Administrative Tribunal, the General Secretariat has acted in accordance with the legal basis of the Organization, with austerity as guidance.

I also wish to advise that I have taken note of the constructive joint efforts you are making with the Strategic Counsel for Organizational Development to reach consensus on the proposed budget for 2018 now being formulated.
As I did during my presentation at the meeting of the Permanent Council, once again I reiterate my request to you and all members of the Tribunal to rescind resolution 390. 


Yours sincerely,

Gonzalo Koncke
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